
Minutes of the Raleigh Charter High School, Inc. 
Board of Directors Meeting

22 May 2023

The Raleigh Charter High School, Inc. Board of Directors meeting began at 5:33 p.m. in virtual meeting
format.  Meeting notice was made on the School Main Calendar posted on the publicly accessible
School website (www.raleighcharterhs.org).  Those in attendance and constituting a quorum were: 

Present: Members:  Lisa Huddleston, Paul McSorley (Chair), Patrick Murray, Alice Tate,  Jonathan
Green, Sandra Headen, Jessica McDonald,  Dwight Thompson,  Rebecca Mann-White, Pete
Smith, and Yasha Rao

Guests:   David Ennis, Shayne Klein, and Norma Pedersen for Amy Koch

Absent: D.J. Hill,  Amy Koch, and Jamie Rudd

Except where noted below, the meeting followed the Agenda which was distributed at the meeting, a
copy of which is attached to these Minutes.

Welcome: The Chair welcomed all the Raleigh Charter High School Board Members. 

Minutes of the 27 March 2023 Meeting of the Board.  The Board reviewed the draft minutes of the
27 March 2023 meeting of the Board.  On proper motion by J. Green and second by J. McDonald, the
Board unanimously approved the minutes of the 27 March 2023 meeting of the Board as written.  

Finance Committee:  J. Green was recognized to provide a report from the Finance Committee:
 This is an exciting time for the committee as they get closer to understanding the final numbers

for the year, which is allowing them to look at options for the second teacher bonus.
 Budget updates as presented:

◦ Funding  from  the  State  has  increased  by  $15,000  and  funding  from  the  county  has
increased by $2,000

◦ The Federal Funding earmarked for COVID fund spends have been zeroed out as the school
is unable to find proper ways to spend it.  These funds were only available if they are spent
on designated expenditures.

◦ Sports Donations are down by $15,000 versus what was expected at start of the year
◦ The Phoenix Fund revenue has been brought down to $265,000 as will be explained in the

Development Committee update
◦ An increase in Interest Income of $16,000 is reflected
◦ The total decrease in expected revenue is $118,000 of which $107,000 is from the inability

to properly use the $107,000 in potential Federal COVID funds
◦ On the expense side, we have a clearer picture of the actual spends for the year and the

following adjustments were made:
▪ Utilities expense expected to be $30,000 lower than forecasted
▪ Maintenance expenses will be $15,000 lower than forecasted
▪ There are some small changes to the Personnel and Instruction expenditures

◦ The total expected decrease in expenses will be $20,000



◦ The Foundation transfer to the school has been increased by $22,000 to reflect the income
and expense changes.  With that change, our debt service coverage remains in good shape.

◦ The committee had a preliminary discussion about the 2023-24 budget and will plan to
present a detailed proposal at next month’s Board meeting

◦ The committee will  continue to work  on proposed faculty  bonuses  looking at  multiple
options to determine the maximum that can be done. A proposal will be delivered at next
month’s Board meeting.

Chair  mentioned  that  this  past  month’s  Finance  Committee  meeting  went  very  well  and  he
appreciates their work to develop a meaningful bonus proposal. 

A copy of the Raleigh Charter High School 2022-23 Budget as reviewed at the meeting is attached to
these minutes.

Development Committee:  R. Mann-White was recognized to provide an update from the 
Development Committee.  She reported on the following items:

 It is projected that we will not be as successful with the Phoenix Fund as we have been in the 
past.  As of 16 May 2023 we are forecasting $264,000 with $253,000 received, which is 82% to 
our goal.

 Our first Day of Giving was successful:
◦ We received some gifts in honor of graduating seniors
◦ $20,112 was raised for the Phoenix Fund
◦ $7,671 was raised for the Foundation Fund
◦ The Day of Giving “By the Numbers” was shared

 The Foundation Campaign is 27% fulfilled as of 16 May 2023.   Alumni were encouraged to give
to the Foundation Campaign at the recent Alumni event and we received 3 gifts that day.

 The next Development Committee meeting 24 May 2023 and all interested members of the 
Board are invited to attend.

A copy of the Phoenix Fund Report, The Day of Giving “By the Numbers”, and Foundation Campaign
Update as reviewed at the meeting is attached to these minutes.

Diversity  Committee: Member  P.  Smith was  recognized  to  provide  an  update  on  the  Diversity
Committee.  He reported the following items:

  The final meeting of the Committee was held earlier today
  This past year, the Committee was very engaged and had an active Parent Diversity Network
  The  school  showed great  support  over  the past  year,  especially  the Affinity  Groups  which

recently held year-end celebrations
  AAPI events occurred over this past month
  The Committee has been and will continue to be present at New Family events
  The next committee meeting will be held in August with the start of the new school year

Phoenix  Parents: A.  Tate was recognized to provide an update on behalf  of  the Phoenix Parents
organization.  She reported the following items:



 The last meeting of the year was held in April.  A group will be meeting in May to prepare for the
first day of school course-pack sales, indoor & outdoor workdays, etc.

 The slate of officers and positions for  next year is almost full;  there is  some room for new
parents to get involved as they join the community.

 The meeting minutes are posted in the Board folder
 The budget will be completed in June as they bring on board a new Treasurer

Principal’s Report:  L. Huddleston was recognized to provide the Principal’s Report. She distributed
and led the Board in a discussion of the Principal’s Report handout.  

Member P. Murray asked if the school would like Board Members to attend the new parent night on 6
June  2023  as  had  been  the  case  before  COVID.   L.  Huddleston  responded  that  Board  member
attendance is encouraged and welcomed.

A copy Principal’s Report handout as presented at the meeting is attached to these Minutes.

Additional Business / Public Comment:  The Chair opened the floor to entertain additional items of
business not covered in the meeting agenda.  No Public Comments were raised. 

Chair recognized member P. Murray who asked about the proposed changes to the NCHSAA and it’s
potential impact on Raleigh Charter High School sports.  L. Huddleston responded that with the North
Carolina Legislature getting involved, it will depend on what gets passed.  Our school has seen some
success at the 2A level, however is the proposed changes are passed and the school is moved to 4A,
we would hope that we can work with other schools to have a conference established so that we can
be competitive within a conference.  Now that the Legislature is involved, we will have to see how it
plays out.

Chair recognized member P Murray who asked if our school will see any of the funds from the North
Carolina Attorney General’s settlement with Juul.  L. Huddleston responded that it will depend on
whether the counties decide to allocate any of it to the Charter Schools in their districts.

Board Meeting Schedule:  Chair was recognized to discuss the upcoming Board Meeting schedule:
 Our next meeting will be on 26 June 2023, it will be our final meeting of the school year-end
 It will be a joint meeting with the Foundation Board
 It will be conducted over Zoom

Closed Session:  On proper motion by P. Murray and second by P. Smith, the Board unanimously
voted to enter Closed Session to consider personnel matters and to allow D. Ennis to remain for
technical support, S. Klein to attend since she is Academic Dean, and N. Pedersen to attend in her role
as the Faculty representative.

On proper motion by P. Murray and second by D. Thompson, the Board unanimously voted to leave
Closed Session.

On proper motion by J. McDonald and second by S. Headen, the Board unanimously voted to approve
the hiring of Owen Asplundh as a History teacher.



On proper motion by P. Murray and second by J. McDonald, the Board unanimously voted to approve
the hiring of Karima Elmaghraby as a History teacher.

On proper motion by P. Smith and second by S. Headen the Board unanimously voted to adjourn at 
6:18 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by: Patrick Murray, Board Secretary



Raleigh Charter High School

Board of Directors’ Meeting
May 22, 2023 5:30 pm

Agenda

1. Call to Order and Welcome

2. Approval of Minutes of March 27, 2023 Board Meeting

3. Finance Committee Report Jonathan Green

4. Development Report Rebecca Mann-White

5. Diversity Committee Report Peter Smith

6. Phoenix Parents Report Alice Tate

7. Principal’s Report Lisa Huddleston 

8. Open Portion / Guest Participation

9. Upcoming Meetings
1. 06/26/2023

10.Closed Session

11.Adjourn













Principal’s Report for Raleigh Charter High School
Board of Directors’ Meeting on May 22, 2023

General
• The fifth grading period ended on Friday, March 31, and report cards went home with students 

after Spring Break on Friday, April 14. 
• We have had three Admitted Students Open Houses for our incoming students: April 12, May 

10, and May 12. Thank you to Shayne Klein and Caio Setubal for setting up and presenting at 
these events. In addition, a number of faculty and students assisted by answering questions, 
giving tours, and running a club fair. We appreciate all the hard work to prepare for the Class of
2027.

• On Friday, April 14, the 58 Honors Civic Literacy students participated in our annual school-
level We the People competition. We appreciate the support of the many volunteers who came 
in to judge for this event, and thank you to Melani Winter for her hard work in once again 
preparing her students and organizing the day.

• Our spring Community Work Day occurred on Friday, April 21. Thank you to Hannah Fatool 
and Hikaru Wajima for their behind-the-scenes work to make this day go smoothly.

• The students in our Constitutional Issues class attended the national We the People 
competition in Washington, DC from April 21 through April 25. The students represented North 
Carolina well, including winning one of the awards for the best unit at the national level! Thanks
to Shayne Klein for her work as the teacher of this class and to Caio Setubal and Mimi Tomei 
for chaperoning.

• Our music programs - Strings (April 27), Choral (May 16), and Band (May 18) - held their 
annual spring concerts over the last few weeks at the Kenan Recital Hall at William Peace 
University. Thank you to Cynthia Brown and David Kilbride for their leadership of these 
programs.

• AP Exams took place at Royal Banquet, the Pullen Community Center, Hayes-Barton Baptist 
Church, and on campus and have now concluded. The regular administration window was May
1-12, and the make-up exams were last week. Thank you to the many staff members, 
substitutes, and volunteers who made this possible. Student scores will be released around 
July 1. We appreciate the long hours of work that Hannah Fatool did in setting up the 
administrations for us.

• On the evening of Wednesday, May 17, 56 members of our junior class were inducted into the 
National Honor Society in a ceremony outside in the triangle. Mike Rios and Nina Foster 
sponsor this group.

• Senior awards and junior book awards were presented to a number of students at a faculty 
meeting on May 18. Thank you to Glenda Atkinson, Myles Robinson, and Dave Palmieri for 
organizing these presentations.

• Phoenix Fest took place on Friday, May 19 this year. Juniors and seniors made presentations 
to their peers and younger students about activities and events that they have been involved 
in. The day was divided into five blocks including Academics, Culture, Community, Experience, 
and FEST (Fun & Entertaining Skillz and Talentz). We appreciate Sera Arcaro for using her 
excellent organizational skills to make this event happen.

• Exams will begin on Thursday, May 25 and will include End-of-Course testing in Biology, 
English 2, Math 1, and Math 3. Students will take one exam each day. Make-up exams are 
Tuesday, June 6.

• Graduation is planned for Saturday, June 3 at 4:00 at the Meymandi Concert Hall. Students 
may bring as many guests to the event as they choose.

• The faculty will hold our annual retreat at Falls Lake on Thursday, June 8 to wrap up this year 
and begin planning for the 2023-24 school year.

• We expect to send final report cards to families on Friday, June 9.



Clubs and Organizations
• The Prom was held on Saturday, April 15 at the Shrine Club on Lead Mine Road. Thank you to 

Charles Montague, Hikaru Wajima, and Caio Setubal for their work with the Student 
Government Association to make this year’s event a success.

• Our numerous clubs and organizations have been busy preparing and participating in many 
end-of-the-year activities. We appreciate all of the club sponsors who have made these events 
possible. Some examples include: 

• Academic competitions such as Mock Trial, Science Olympiad, Quiz Bowl, and Brain 
Game

• Cake Bake & Art Farm
• Affinity Group Celebrations
• Arts for Amnesty 

Parent Programs
• We had our annual Senior Parent Thank You event at 5:30 on Thursday, May 4 outside in the 

triangle to greet parents of seniors and thank them for their many contributions through these 
last four years.

• On Tuesday, June 6, we will hold our annual New Parent Welcome Night here on campus 
between 6:00 and 8:00 pm. Shayne Klein organizes this event, and we appreciate the parents, 
students, and staff who will be helping that night.

Forever Phoenix Activity
• On March 23, thirteen alumni came to campus to participate in our fourth annual Alumni Career

Panel. They shared their stories, perspectives, and career advice with our current students.
• Approximately 25 alumni gathered for the Spring Alumni Social in the evening on April 27 to 

visit with old friends and make new ones at an off-campus location. Our appreciation goes to 
Margaret Barnett and Mimi Tomei for offering everyone the chance to get together, chat, and 
mingle.

• We had 23 alumni assist with Phoenix Fest last Friday, too! There were two virtual panels, one 
on Healthcare and the other on various Adventures Abroad. In addition, one alum came in 
person to talk about scholarship opportunities for international studies at both the graduate and
undergraduate level.

• On Tuesday, some of our younger alumni will meet with our seniors in groups focused on the 
specific colleges that these new graduates will attend next year. They will discuss everything 
from academics to housing to try to help these students make a smooth transition from high 
school to their chosen colleges.

Athletics
• The boys’ golf team made it the state tournament where they finished in seventh place.
• The girls’ soccer team is currently playing in the third round of the state playoffs.
• The boys’ tennis team finished second in the state this year at the tournament last Saturday.
• The track & field team participated in eight meets this year. Five members of the girls’ team 

qualified and participated in the state tournament.
• The final sports awards event will take place tomorrow evening.

Upcoming Events
• Last Day of Classes, Wednesday, May 24
• Exams, Thursday, May 25 - Tuesday, June 6
• Memorial Day Holiday, May 29
• Graduation, Saturday, June 3, 4:00 pm
• New Parent Welcome Night, Tuesday, June 6, 6:00 pm



• Faculty Retreat, Thursday, June 8
• Report Cards Sent, Friday, June 9 


